TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 14th, 2014 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, August 14th, 2014.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and asked for a moment of silence to think about our world and the loved ones in that world.

Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Ryan Orton – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Mary Weinberger – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Renee Perpetua, 241 Market Lane – stated that as a 27-year resident of Market Lane, she was concerned about the lack of civility in the Town, especially with speeding on her road and the noise of log splitters and chain saws early in the morning.

Mike Shafer, Decker Road – this matter has come up before and hopes that the Board will address it this year.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Ryan Orton stated that the Recreation Commission had met the prior evening: the Rec. had a great summer thanks to Kelly, and to Sue Blouse and Karla Triola as well.  They were looking into a Community Development Block grant to re-do the Town Hall “Seniors” room or the walking path at the Rec. and that the Haunted Fortress needs at least 10 adult volunteers.  From the ZBA, public hearings were held on the three variances.  Community Day will be Sept. 13th and Mr. Orton distributed a schedule of the day’s events, as well as noting that the Grange would be giving out two $50 prizes for the best float and the best marching unit.  The days’ theme is the bicentennial of the Star Spangled Banner.

Councilwoman Shafer stated that she could not attend the CAC meeting but that new resident packets had been given to the Town Clerk, the Assessor and the Building Inspector for distribution.  From the recent Planning Board meeting, a public hearing was scheduled for September for Millbrook School’s site plan and special use permit application.  Action against a Planning Board member would be discussed later in the meeting.

Councilwoman Weinberger had no report.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: The Supervisor said that it was good to be back from China.


The Highway Department has been black-topping on several roads, doing ditch work and culvert repairs, chipping brush and servicing several roads.  They will also be getting new equipment to replace very old ones.  Mr. Norton added that salt has increased in price by 27% and that the insurance will be going up 18 ½%.

The County Legislator and the Highway Superintendent were not in attendance. 

.

MOTION TO ACCEPT AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to accept the agenda.  Roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Motion carried.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. ROOF REPAIR BIDS: After discussion, it was agreed that the entire Town Hall roof should be replaced.  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to re-advertise for the roof.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.

2. RECREATION – HOLD HARMLESS AGREEMENT FOR PAVILION RENTALS: After discussion, this matter was tabled until September.

3. CEMETERIES – TREE WORK ON COLD SPRING ROAD: Historical Society member Charles Hanlon had sought bids for the clean up of this cemetery from a recent storm.  The bid was then awarded to the company Wood 2 Ashes in the amount of $2,100.00.  Mention was made that these funds will come from the money budgeted for the current year’s cemeteries work.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1. REVIEW CONTRACT FOR CELL TOWER CONSULTANT RICHARD COMI: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to cancel the June 2000 contract agreement in force with Richard Comi until further notice.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Councilwoman Shafer also suggested that all Town contracts be reviewed annually, with the Board in agreement.  

Mention was also made that Building Inspector Don Smith had already received an application and escrow fee from a telecommunications company. Another motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to solicit letters of interest for telecommunications consultants, with Attorney Bogle composing said letter for resumes.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.

2. COMPUTERS’ ASSESSMENT: A motion to run an ad looking for volunteers to assess the Town’s computers and advise on future needs was made by Joseph Norton.  Mention was made that Justice Dennis Smith might be willing to head up this committee.  The motion was seconded by Johanna Shafer, with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Motion carried.

3. ASSETS AND INVENTORY: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Charles Hanlon as a volunteer to update the Town’s inventory and assets.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.

4. TOWN HALL EXTERIOR REPAIRS: The following resolution was offered by Joseph Norton:

RESOLUTION #20 of 2014
Request for proposals/bids for the Town Hall Exterior
       Whereas, the Town of Stanford Town Hall Exterior is in poor condition and
       Whereas the Town Engineer survey shows the Building is structurally sound and
       Be it resolved the Town Board solicit proposals and bids in the appropriate media of the public domain as required by law to repair and improve the Town Hall exterior, and to bring the Town Hall exterior into compliance with current building codes and replace and or repair the stucco exterior covering similar to the current materials. After the stuccowork is completed and inspected, the exterior will be painted with a 100% acrylic exterior paint agreed upon by the Town. All rain gutters are to be reset in order to direct water from the building.  The proposal and bids must be in conformity with the NY State Building Code requirements and NY State Prevailing Wage Requirements. The successful bidders will be required to furnish proof of liability insurance before any work is undertaken.
       Motion made by: Joseph Norton
       Seconded by: Mary Weinberger
       Roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.
       Resolution #20 of 2014 was unanimously adopted by the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of August 2014.  

5. HIGHWAY AND GENERAL CAPITAL FUNDS RESOLUTIONS: 
HIGHWAY BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION #21 of 2014

Motion made by: Mary Weinberger

Seconded by: Joseph Norton

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2014 Highway Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines and reserved funds, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and reserved funds and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,
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NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines / funds listed below for the 2005 Highway Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



                  INCREASE               DECREASE

	01-04-5142-20 (2014 International 7500 SFA 4x4)                                      
	$ 217,358.47
	

	01-04-5142-20  (2014 International 7500 SFA 4x4
	$ 219,088.47
	

	01-04-5140-20  (Alamo Roadside Flail mower)
	$ 16,937.70
	

	Highway Capital Equipment Reserve Fund
	
	$ 453,384.64


TOTAL:                 $ 453,384.64               $ 453,384.64

Roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #21 of 2014 adopted by the affirmative votes of the four Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 14th day of August 2014.

2014 GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION  #22 of 2014

Motion made by: Mary Weinberger

Seconded by: Joseph Norton

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2014 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and reserved funds and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines / funds listed below for the 2014 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



                 INCREASE
    DECREASE

	00-01-1620-40  (Alarm System)
	$ 9,875.00
	

	00-01-1620-20  (NEC 24-button phone system)
	$ 10,228.44
	

	Municipal Property Repair Fund
	
	$ 20,103.44


TOTAL:                $ 20,103.44                   $ 20,103.44

REVENUES

	Insurance Reimbursement
	$ 9,851.25






        TOTAL:

Roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #22 of 2014 adopted by the affirmative votes of the four Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 14th day of August 2014

6. PLANNING BOARD REQUEST: On a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, a letter from the Town Board will be sent in support of the Planning Board’s pursuit of their duties and obligations, along with the recommendation to document, as much as possible, any other actions.  Mention was made that the Planning Board wishes to avoid any police involvement.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.

7. TAX CERTIORARI RESOLUTION: On the advice and counsel of Attorney Bogle, the following resolution was offered:

RESOLUTION #23 OF 2014

A RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT OF THE TAX CERTIORARI MATTERS FOR THE YEAR 2013

AS LISTED BELOW AND RECOMMENDED BY ASSESSOR STEPHAN GOTOVICH

       Motion made by:  Joseph Norton


       Seconded by:  Johanna Shafer



A Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, as follows:

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford and the Assessor and the Board of Assessment Review are Respondents in the following matter:

1. In the Matter of the Application of PETER GEORGIOPOULOS, Petitioner, Index No. 2013/04782, pending in Dutchess County Supreme Court before the Hon. James V. 
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       Brands, JSC;

That the Assessor and the Attorney to the Town have negotiated settlements of the above matters, as set forth below, and set forth in the Consent Judgment presented to the Town, and the 

same are fair and reasonable to the Town of Stanford, and shall end the litigation and the expenses and costs related the same, and are recommended to be entered into by the Town of Stanford,

NOW, be it RESOLVED, by the TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD that the following matters are hereby settled as follows:

PETER GEORGIOPOULOS: that the tax assessment on the following parcels located in the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County be amended and be reduced as follows:
Parcel 135200-6767-00-654535-0000

893 Duell Road, Town of Stanford, Dutchess County


Assessment 
Original
Adjusted
Amount of

Year
Assessment
Assessment
Reduction

2013  
$5,923,848.00
$4,528,187.00
$1,395,661.00

Parcel 135200-6767-00-763497-0000

251 Hammond Road, Town of Stanford, Dutchess County

Assessment 
Original
Adjusted
Amount of

Year
Assessment
Assessment
Reduction

2013  
$1,691,973.00
$1,293,344.00
$398,629

and it is further Resolved that in all of the above matters that:

a. The officer or officers having the custody of the assessment rolls upon which the above-mentioned assessments and taxes are levied thereon shall correct the said entries in conformity with this Judgment, 


b. That there shall be audited, allowed and paid by the Commissioner of Finance, Dutchess County of all State, County, Judiciary, Refuse, Sewer, Fire, Water, Library and all other ad valorem taxes paid by said Petitioner, its agents or representatives as taxes against the said erroneous assessments in excess of what the taxes should have been if the said assessments had been as determined by this Judgment, with interest unless said refund is paid within 60 days of service of this Order with notice of entry,


c. That there shall be audited, allowed and paid by the School District within which the parcels are located and that the Finance Officer of said School District shall make and pay to Petitioner or its attorney, the amounts, if any, paid by the said Petitioner, its agents or representatives as school taxes in excess of what the taxes should have been if said assessments had been directed by this Judgment, with interest unless said refund is paid within 60 days of service of this Order on School District, with notice of entry, 


d. That petitioner waives any refund from the Dutchess County Commissioner of Finance for the 2013 assessment roll relative to the amount, if any, solely of Town taxes, paid by Petitioner as taxes in excess of what the taxes should have been if said assessments had been directed by this Judgment, 


e. That these proceedings unless otherwise provided herein are discontinued with prejudice and without costs or disbursements against either party, and


f. That the provisions of Real Property Tax Law § 727 shall apply so that the reduced assessments as specified above will remain in effect for the 2014, 2015 and 2016 tax rolls.
This resolution shall take effect immediately, and the Attorney to the Town is directed to prepare and file such stipulations and Orders with the Court consistent with this Resolution.

The foregoing resolution was moved and seconded, and a vote of the Town Board was taken as follows:

Roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #23 of 2014 adopted by the affirmative votes of the four Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 14th day of August 2014.

8. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF COMPTROLLER RUSSELL GRAY: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to accept the resignation of Russell Gray, Comptroller, which was effective August 8th, 2014.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.
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Supervisor Norton made an additional motion to appoint Meghan O’Connor as interim comptroller, effective this date, and have her stay in this position until the advertised position is filled, and that she would have the same salary as the previous comptroller.   Mention was made that she would have a hiatus from her supervisor’s secretary duties.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.


An additional motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to advertise for a part-time comptroller as follows: “The Stanford Town Board is seeking a part time comptroller to work a maximum of 25 hours a week in the Town Hall.  Responsibilities include, but are not limited to, maintain and balance general ledger and subsidiary journals, process accounts receivable, accounts payable, prepare monthly reports for the Supervisor, Town Board and department heads, and any other related duties and assignments as assigned. Assist with Federal and State forms, prepare books for audit and work with auditors. Prepare research reports on specific town wide operations as required by the Town Board, collectively or individually.  Applicant must have a working knowledge of governmental accounting and relevant software.  Minimum qualifications include a high school diploma or equivalent and a minimum of three years’ experience in government related accounting operations. Salary based on experience”.  Discussion followed with Councilwoman Shafer voicing her concerns with the functions of this position.  The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Mary Weinberger – yes.  Mention was made that the deadline for this ad should be Friday, Sept. 5th.  Supervisor Norton also asked that his letter to the comptroller, dated July 30th, read at this time, be made a matter of record in the Minutes, as follows:
Mr. Russell Gray
Comptroller
Town of Stanford
Dear Russ;
     Your recent handwritten note responding to my specific request for “all bank reconciliations from Jan 2014 to present” is alarming, to say the least.  
     When I and the Town Budget officer met with you on repeated occasions, you told us that the only bank reconciliation you had to do was for December 2013 and all was in order except for December 2013.  Now you write and say that there was no correct bank reconciliation since Bonnie Hall’s departure about December 2012.  This is unsatisfactory and places the Town fiscal planning system in a dangerous position.  Obviously when the Town Board crafted the 2014 budget , they were operating with many false assumptions because the fiscal reports were incomplete and/or inaccurate.
     By your own admission, the person you sought for help, Ray Deschile, was not a CPA and recent professional opinions from the accounting profession questions whether she should be doing audits in the first place,  You never came to the Town Board in 2013.  
     When the State Comptroller’s office notified us that we missed the March 1, 2014 submission date for the comptroller’s audit report, you said you would do the report.  How could this be done if the reconciliations were absent and incomplete?
     The Town Board recently passed a resolution demanding an end of month report listing the budgetary amounts, actual expenditures and remaining balances for all the Town fiscal activities.  We have a Board meeting on August 14, 2014 and expect you will be able to furnish the needed information.  When you gave me several month’s examples of a monthly report, I found them in error as several major items needed to be posted to the accounts before they are run.  
     When you ended you note, you stated that “I was working on 2013, but no longer have 2013 bank statements or records to try and catch up.  Hence 2014 is not done either.”  You had the records for almost a year and nothing of significance was done by your own admission.  The Town’s CPA and my office are reconstructing but we began with your assurance to me and the budget officer that December 2013 had to be reconciled first.  This was totally inaccurate.  All reconciliations had to be done for each month of 2013 and it was exceeding difficult because records were not forthcoming and incomplete. 
     We need to review current procedures, rebalance all Town accounts and complete an audit of 2013.
 
Mr. Norton continued by making a motion that the Town Board takes seriously their fiscal obligation and supports any efforts to examine and reconcile the records so that they can be approved by any C.P.A. investigation or observation.  The motion was seconded by Mary Weinberger, with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.

9. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: A motion to approve the Minutes of July 10th, 2014 as written was made by Ryan Orton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as 

follows: Joseph Norton – abstained (absent from the July meeting); Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.


The Minutes from the August 8th Workshop were approved as written on a motion made by Ryan Orton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.
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10. EXECUTIVE SESSION: a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session at 8:31 PM regarding contract negotiations.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.


A motion to close the Executive Session at 8:52 PM was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes.


No action was taken.


The Town Clerk requested that the Board discuss the matter of dogs being allowed in Town Hall.  Discussion followed. 


At 9:00 PM a motion was made to adjourn by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

